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Chairman Wenstrup, Ranking Member Brownley, and Members of the 

Subcommittee: 

I am pleased to be here today to discuss our report on clinical productivity 
and efficiency at the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA).1 As you know, 

VA’s total budgetary resources for its Veterans Health Administration 

(VHA) have increased substantially over the last decade, rising from 

$37.8 billion in fiscal year 2006 to $91.2 billion in fiscal year 2016. As 

VA’s funding levels increase, it is increasingly important that the 

department spend these funds wisely and ensure that VA attains high 

levels of productivity among its clinical services and operational efficiency 

to maximize veterans’ access to care and minimize costs. 

Beginning in fiscal year 2013, VA began implementing clinical productivity 

metrics to measure physician providers’ time and effort to deliver various 
procedures in 32 clinical specialties.2 In addition, VA developed 12 

statistical models to measure clinical efficiency at VA’s medical centers 

(VAMC). Under the models, VA calculates each VAMC’s utilization and 

expenditures for different high volume or high expenditure components of 

health care delivery, such as emergency department and urgent care, 

and determines the extent to which utilization and expenditures differ from 

expected levels. The Office of Productivity, Efficiency, and Staffing 

(OPES), within VA Central Office, is responsible for calculating both the 

provider productivity metrics and the VAMC efficiency models. 

My testimony today summarizes the findings from our recent report 

analyzing VA’s clinical productivity metrics and efficiency models. 

Accordingly, this testimony addresses (1) whether VA’s clinical 

productivity metrics and efficiency models provide complete and accurate 

information on provider productivity and VAMC efficiency and (2) VA’s 

efforts to monitor and improve clinical productivity and efficiency. In 

addition, I will highlight four key actions that we recommended in our 

report that VA can take to improve the completeness and accuracy of 

                                                                                                                     
1GAO, VA Health Care: Improvements Needed in Data and Monitoring of Clinical 
Productivity and Efficiency, GAO-17-480 (Washington, D.C.: May 24, 2017).  

2In 2012, VA’s Office of Inspector General (OIG) recommended that the department 
establish clinical productivity metrics for providers at VA’s medical centers. VA OIG, 
Veterans Health Administration: Audit of Physician Staffing Levels for Specialty Care 
Services. 11-01827-36. (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 27, 2012). Clinical productivity refers to 
the workload performed by VA’s clinical providers over a given time period.  
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VA’s productivity metrics and efficiency models and strengthen the 

monitoring of clinical productivity and efficiency across VA. 

To conduct the work for our report, we examined the types of providers 

and the clinical services captured in the underlying clinical workload and 

staffing data that inform VA’s metrics and models, as well as the 

processes used to record these data. We reviewed VA documentation 

and interviewed officials from VA Central Office and six VAMCs, which we 

selected based on geographic diversity, differences in facility complexity, 

and variation in their providers’ performance on VA’s productivity metrics 

as well as variation in the VAMCs’ performance on VA’s efficiency models 
for fiscal year 2015.3 We examined the monitoring and any related 

improvement efforts of VA Central Office, the six selected VAMCs, and 

the Veterans Integrated Service Networks (VISN) that are responsible for 
overseeing the six VAMCs.4 We reviewed VA documentation and 

interviewed VA Central Office, VISN, and VAMC officials. As part of our 

review, we assessed the completeness and accuracy of the information 

provided by VA’s clinical productivity metrics and efficiency models using 

federal standards for internal control related to information, and we 

assessed VA’s monitoring efforts using federal standards for internal 
control for information and monitoring.5 Further details on our scope and 

methodology are included in our report. The work this statement is based 

on was performed in accordance with generally accepted government 

auditing standards. 

 

                                                                                                                     
3The six VAMCs we selected are located in Atlanta, Georgia; Baltimore, Maryland; 
Harlingen, Texas; Las Vegas, Nevada; Saginaw, Michigan; and Salem, Virginia. 

4VA Central Office is responsible for managing and overseeing the VA health care system 
and delegates certain responsibilities to its VISNs. 

5GAO, Standards for Internal Control in the Federal Government, GAO/AIMD-00-21.3.1 
(Washington, D.C.: November 1999) and Standards for Internal Control in the Federal 
Government, GAO-14-704G (Washington, D.C.: September 2014). Internal control is a 
process effected by an entity’s oversight body, management, and other personnel that 
provides reasonable assurance that the objectives of an entity will be achieved. 

http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO/AIMD-00-21.3.1
http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-14-704G
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We found that VA’s productivity metrics and efficiency models may not 

provide complete and accurate information on provider productivity and 

VAMC efficiency. To the extent that VA’s productivity metrics and 

efficiency models do not provide complete and accurate information, they 

may misrepresent the true level of productivity and efficiency across 

VAMCs and limit VA’s ability to determine the extent to which its 

resources are being used effectively to provide health care services to 

veterans. 

Specifically, we identified the following limitations with VA’s metrics and 

models: 

 Productivity metrics are not complete because they do not account for 
all providers or clinical services. Due to systems limitations, the 
metrics do not capture all types of providers who deliver care at 
VAMCs, including contract physicians and advanced practice 
providers, such as nurse practitioners, serving as sole providers. VA 
Central Office officials explained that VA data system limitations and 
other factors have made it difficult for VA’s productivity metrics to 
capture the workload for all types of providers. In addition, the metrics 
do not capture providers’ workload evaluating and managing 
hospitalized patients because VA’s data systems are not designed to 
fully capture providers’ workload delivering inpatient services that do 
not involve procedures—in particular, evaluating and managing 
patients who are hospitalized. 

 Productivity metrics may not accurately reflect the intensity of clinical 
workload. A 2016 VA audit shows that VA providers do not always 
accurately code the intensity—that is, the amount of effort needed to 
perform—of clinical procedures or services. As a result, VA’s 
productivity metrics may not accurately reflect provider productivity, as 
differences between providers may represent coding inaccuracies 
rather than true productivity differences. 

 Productivity metrics may not accurately reflect providers’ clinical 
staffing levels. Officials at five of the six selected VAMCs we visited 
reported that providers do not always accurately record the amount of 
time they spend performing clinical duties, as distinct from other 
duties. VA’s productivity metrics are calculated for providers’ clinical 
duties only. 

 Efficiency models may also be adversely affected by inaccurate 
workload and staffing data. To the extent that the intensity and 
amount of providers’ clinical workload are inaccurately recorded, 
some of VA’s efficiency models examining VAMC utilization and 
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expenditures may also be inaccurate. For example, the model that 
examines administrative efficiency requires accurate data on the 
amount of time VA providers spend on administrative tasks; if the time 
providers allocate to clinical, administrative, and other tasks is 
incorrect, the model may overstate or understate administrative 
efficiency. 

To improve the completeness VA’s productivity metrics, we 

recommended that VA expand existing productivity metrics to track the 

productivity of all providers of care to veterans by, for example, including 

contract physicians who are not VA employees as well as advance 

practice providers acting as sole providers. VA agreed in principle with 

our recommendation and stated that it plans to establish productivity 

performance standards for advanced practice providers, using available 

productivity data, by October 2017. In its response, however, VA did not 

provide information on whether it plans to expand its productivity metrics 

to include providers who are not employed by VA, such as contract 

physicians. 

In addition, to improve the accuracy of VA’s productivity metrics and 

efficiency models, we recommended that VA help ensure the accuracy of 

underlying workload and staffing data by, for example, developing training 

for all providers on coding clinical procedures. VA agreed in principle with 

our recommendation and reiterated its existing efforts to improve clinical 

coding accuracy. It also said that the department would reissue existing 

policy to VAMCs by June 2017 as well as continue to provide need-

based, focused coding training to providers, as appropriate. However, VA 

did not provide information on how it plans to improve the accuracy of 

provider staffing data, which inform VA’s productivity metrics and 

efficiency models. 
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We found that VA Central Office has taken steps to help VAMCs monitor 

and improve provider clinical productivity but does not systematically 

monitor VAMCs’ clinical productivity remediation plans and does not 

require and monitor remediation plans for addressing clinical inefficiency. 

As a result, VA cannot ensure that low productivity and inefficiencies are 

identified and addressed across VA. Nor can VA systematically identify 

both the factors VAMCs commonly identify as contributing to low 

productivity and inefficiencies as well as best practices VAMCs have 
developed for addressing these issues.6 

In December 2016, VA Central Office began developing a comprehensive 

analytical tool to help VAMCs identify the causes of low productivity at 

their facilities, a process that would likely occur after VA’s productivity 

metrics have identified low productivity in one or more clinical specialty at 

the facility. According to VA Central Office officials, the comprehensive 

analytical tool VA is developing—in the form of a data dashboard—is 

intended to centralize relevant data sources, including data on clinic 

utilization, veterans’ access to care, and provider workload, and thereby 

allow VAMC officials to more easily examine the factors contributing to 

low productivity. The officials told us that they expect the data dashboard 

to be developed in stages and rolled out to all VAMCs and VISNs over 

the course of 2017. 

While VAMCs are required to monitor VA’s productivity metrics and may 

take steps to improve clinical productivity, VA Central office does not 

have an ongoing process to systematically oversee these efforts. VA 

policy requires VAMCs to develop remediation plans to address any low 

productivity identified in their clinical specialties and submit these plans to 

their VISN. Our review found that three of the six selected VAMCs in our 

study were required to develop remediation plans, and officials from these 

VAMCs stated that they submitted these plans to their respective VISNs 

for review. However, we found that VA’s policy does not stipulate that 

VAMCs or VISNs are to submit approved remediation plans to VA Central 

Office; nor does the policy stipulate that VISNs or VA Central Office must 

monitor the implementation of these remediation plans to ensure their 

success. As a result, for example, officials at one of the VISNs we 

                                                                                                                     
6In its 2012 report, the VA OIG noted that information on productivity can help VA identify 
best practices and those practices that should be changed or eliminated. See VA OIG, 
Veterans Health Administration: Audit of Physician Staffing Levels for Specialty Care 
Services. 11-01827-36. (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 27, 2012). 
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interviewed told us the VISN does not monitor the implementation of 

VAMCs’ remediation plans to address low productivity. 

Regarding VA’s efforts to monitor efficiency, we found that while VA 

Central Office officials encourage VAMCs to monitor and take steps to 

improve clinical inefficiency at their facilities, VA policy does not require 

VAMCs to use VA’s efficiency models and address any inefficiencies 

identified by them. In particular, VA has not established performance 

standards based on these models and does not require VAMCs to 
develop remediation plans to address inefficiencies.7 According to VA 

Central Office officials, VA has not required VAMCs to monitor these 

models and address any inefficiencies because VA officials view the 

models solely as a tool to guide VAMCs in managing their resources. In 

the absence of a monitoring requirement, we found that two of the six 

VAMCs we visited had not taken steps to address inefficiencies identified 

by VA’s efficiency models. 

Based on our findings, we recommended that VA develop a policy 

requiring VAMCs to monitor and improve clinical inefficiency through a 

standard process, such as establishing performance standards based on 

VA’s efficiency models, and develop remediation plans for addressing 

clinical inefficiencies. VA concurred in principle with this recommendation, 

stating that it would require VAMCs to develop remediation plans. We 

also recommended that VA establish an ongoing process to 

systematically review VAMCs’ remediation plans and ensure that VAMCs 

and VISNs are successfully implementing remediation plans for 

addressing low clinical productivity and inefficiency. VA concurred with 

our recommendation and told us it plans to review, twice a year, the 

progress VAMCs are making in addressing low productivity and 

inefficiency. 

 

Chairman Wenstrup, Ranking Member Brownley, and Members of the 

Subcommittee, this concludes my statement. I would be pleased to 

respond to any questions that you may have at this time. 

 

                                                                                                                     
7VA’s efficiency models are used to track VAMC utilization and expenditures for various 
health care services and compare these expenditures to expected levels. 
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If you or your staff members have any questions concerning this 

testimony, please contact me at (202) 512-7114 (williamsonr@gao.gov). 

Contact points for our Offices of Congressional Relations and Public 

Affairs may be found on the last page of this statement. Other individuals 

who made key contributions to this testimony include Rashmi Agarwal, 

Assistant Director; Michael Zose, Analyst in Charge; Krister Friday; 

Hannah Grow; and Jacquelyn Hamilton. 
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